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April 15, 2009

The Honorable Dow Constantine

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to provide the King County Council with a report and motion regarding the biosolids program of the Wastewater Treatment Division (WTD) of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks.  The term biosolids refers to the nutrient-rich organic product of wastewater treatment.

The motion and report are submitted per the 2009 Budget (Ordinance 15975), which included the following proviso:

Of this appropriation, $100,000 shall not be expended or encumbered unless by April 1, 2009, the wastewater treatment division of the department of natural resources and parks, transmits to the council for review and approval by motion a report on (1) the status of the work program for the biosolids program; (2) an analysis of alternative uses of biosolids being considered including, but not limited to those proposed via a Request for Information (”RFI”) in 2008, with the analysis including attributes, risk and reliability, flexibility, community support, cost and benefits; (3) recommendations for next steps; and (4) a schedule of potential implementation of biosolids alternatives utilization.

The enclosed report addresses each of the elements of this proviso.  However, the bulk of the report addresses item (2) of the proviso, an analysis of alternative uses of biosolids.  In doing so, it reports on the analysis of proposals received via a Request for Information (RFI).  The recommended next steps are based on the results of the analysis.  

Section 28.86.090 of the King County Code provides policies that guide the county’s current biosolids program, developed as part of the Regional Wastewater Services Plan.  Among other things, these policies provide that the county shall strive to achieve beneficial use of biosolids, and that the county should manage biosolids in such a manner as to maximize program reliability and minimize risk.  WTD facilities generate over 100,000 tons of biosolids per year, currently used beneficially as a fertilizer amendment or as compost.  WTD also captures digester gas that is used to generate electricity, to run boilers and engines, or to be sold to Puget Sound Energy.  For several years, all of King County’s biosolids have been composted or land applied to farms in Eastern Washington and forests in King County.  The current program is stable and diverse, and produces a variety of environmental benefits.  There is widespread community support for these programs.

While the current program is robust and reliable, WTD has an ongoing interest in exploring alternative uses and in optimizing the environmental benefits from biosolids, including climate benefits.  It is always possible that alternative uses could be found that could provide greater benefits, or that would be more cost-effective, while maintaining reliability and community support.  In order to assess new technologies in a systematic and thorough manner, the division issued a Request for Information (RFI) in July of 2008.  WTD received eleven responses to the RFI, including proposals for beneficial use of biosolids as an energy source; as a soil fertilizer; as material for compost; and as a tool to reclaim disturbed sites, such as mines and gravel pits.  WTD appreciates the proposers’ responsiveness to the RFI, and believes that the high degree of interest in the program illustrates an increased awareness of biosolids as a beneficial resource.

The division evaluated the proposals using several criteria, many of which were derived from the biosolids policies referenced above.  Reliability, risk, flexibility, and community support are all critical to the success of the biosolids program.  In addition, the division reviewed the proposals for the degree to which they would impact greenhouse gases and carbon storage, given the increased concern with climate change.  The division also examined the impacts of alternative biosolids management scenarios on overall biosolids program costs.

While all of the proposals had positive attributes, the analysis indicated that the current program best meets the full range of evaluation criteria at this time.  All of the proposals would provide beneficial uses, but the current program ranked the highest in regard to the full suite of evaluation criteria including risk, reliability, flexibility, storage capacity, and overall program cost.  In addition, the carbon benefits associated with the current land application practices – due to the capture and storage of carbon in the soil – are compelling.  As a result, I recommend that the current program continue, with its focus on energy capture, composting, and land application for agriculture and forestry.

The report recommends several additional next steps.  The analysis suggested some opportunities to augment the existing program with additional local composting and land application, particularly opportunities to use biosolids for local land reclamation efforts.  These could further reduce costs or provide greater environmental benefits, and the report recommends that these should be pursued in the near future.  More broadly, given the high degree of interest in biosolids, potential emerging technologies, and potential market changes, the report recommends WTD undertake a broader strategic planning effort for the overall biosolids program.  This would take place over the next two years, involve multiple stakeholders, allow for a continued evaluation of emerging technologies, and result in long-term direction for the program.  

If you have any questions or concerns about the report, please feel free to contact Christie True, Director of the Wastewater Treatment Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-684-1236, or at christie.true@kingcounty.gov.

I support the Wastewater Treatment Division’s efforts to manage the biosolids program in the most environmentally beneficial and cost-effective manner.  I appreciate the County Council’s interest in this important matter, and the opportunity to provide you with this report.  I recommend that the council approve the motion accepting this report.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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